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Dear Friends, 
 
There is so much to say about 2020, and yet so much has been said already.   
 
The year started off very smooth. Recovery from the holiday was about 2 weeks earlier than typical.  Things 
were more organized, there was less mess to deal with, and we were able to move ahead with other projects 
instead of reactive clean-up.  One such project is Rotary Lights food donations.  Sorting by category is a huge 
job, and even these items were sorted and ready for our patrons to choose from at a quicker pace.   
 
In February, we said good-bye to our first ever Mobile Pantry Manager and welcomed a new staff member.  
Samantha headed up the Mobile Pantry Program for two years.  She grew the program from near inception, 2 
sites to 15+, and made countless connections throughout local communities to get the pantry into much 
needed areas.  We welcomed Sanya as the new Mobile Pantry Manager in early February.  She had time to 
learn the ropes, routes, computer system, etc before the whole system took a 180-degree flip. 
 
Mid-March brought us the pandemic, a national shutdown, and we closed our doors to patrons.  I am proud 
that ǘƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎ ƴƻǘ ƻƴŜ Řŀȅ ƻǊ ƻƴŜ ǎƘƛŦǘ ǿƘŜƴ ǿŜ ǿŜǊŜƴΩǘ ǇǊƻǾƛŘƛƴƎ ŦƻƻŘ because of the virus.  The few 
remaining volunteers and staff pushed through the situation and continued serving people the best way 
possible.  Registration and food distribution moved outside to the Sumner St. alcove.  And, for the rest of the 
ȅŜŀǊ ǿŜ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜŘ ǘƻ ǊŜŦƛƴŜ ƻǳǊ άƴŜǿέ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ǊŜǎǇƻƴŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƴƎƛƴƎ ƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǎƛǘǳŀǘƛƻƴΦ   
 
To comply with federal and local guidelines, our staff encouraged (aka - reminded) patrons about social 
distancing and provided masks to people without them.  Masks were required for everyone in the building and 
ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƻǿƴΦ  /ŀǊǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƻǳŎƘ Ǉƻƛƴǘǎ ƛƴ ǘƘe pantry were sanitized regularly.  
Signs were posted reminding staff and volunteers to wash hands frequently, avoid touching their face, wear a 
mask, and stay home if sick.  We established volunteer requirements, no longer accepting one-time volunteers 
or community service requirements for less than 4 shifts.  The remaining volunteers that were physically able 
increased the amount of time they gave.  All of this was an effort to decrease the number of different people 
in and out of the facility in hopes of reducing risks of spreading the virus.  It worked, we had no outbreaks and 
no positive tests as a result of exposure at the pantry. 

Distribution was difficult.  Volunteers and staff 
encountered all kinds of weather (snow, 
extreme heat, rain that flooded the street), 
there was significantly less help, and lifting 
each food package weighing about 100 pounds 
each was taxing.  In July, we began 
preparations for winter.  Wisconsin DHS 
advised planning for curbside distribution 
through April 2021.  Our staff and Board 
Member, Mike Swinghammer, who is an 
architect, began putting together a plan to 
create a temporary structure out of the alcove 
on Sumner St, find contractors, and apply for 

necessary permits.  Funding from DATCP (Department of Agriculture, Trade, and Consumer Protection) became available 
via a joint grant proposal with Feeding Wisconsin.  The funding allowed us to purchase equipment needed for 
this new process of food distribution, implement a mobile client registration system, and the structure.  
Project expenses were more than initially projected, but we secured the remaining funds thanks to generosity 
from the La Crosse County Emergency Response Fund.  
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The temporary structure was a much-needed relief to volunteers and staff; temperature and element control, 
no more steps, level surfaces, and a conveyor to roll the food package out of a window.  Equally as important, 
this structure provides for easy drive-thru curbside registration and food package pickup.  Patrons no longer 
needed to wait in a line outside in whatever inclement weather we were experiencing and then haul their 
food around the building to their vehicle.  Now, they wait in their car if they have one or individually in line, 
move ahead to the window to be greeted by staff, register, and then ahead to the conveyor to load groceries 
directly into their vehicle or backpack.  This system is win-win-win! 
 
Here is the construction progression to final product: 

     
 

     
 

Despite the challenges that the pandemic brought 
to us, we used these moments as opportunities to 
grow, adapt, and keep serving people to the best of 
our ability.  For example, we worked with the 
Bangor School District to get food to families who 
ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ get to us.  Our staff dropped off pre-
packed boxes (similar to our senior delivery 
program) to the school who in turn would deliver 
them while distributing school lunches when 
schools were shut down.  Similarly, a group of staff 
from Melrose-Mindoro School District (right) 
identified families in need of food, helped get the 
paperwork completed, brought two vehicles to the 
pantry to pick up for all of the families, and then  
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delivered them.  This type of coordination is so beneficial for people in need, because sometimes the 
challenge of just getting to our facility is too much of a barrier to overcome. 
 

Another example of new partnerships and collaborations 
was with the La Crosse School District.  In an effort to 
reach families struggling to put food on the table since 
their children were home from school, Mobile Pantry 
Manager, Sanya, reached out to the school district to help 
distribute informational materials for our services and 
programs.  This evolved into the Mobile Pantry 
accompanying lunch distribution at many of the schools.  

Each Monday for most of the summer the Mobile Pantry rotated visits to schools and helped many new 
families.  It was a fantastic opportunity to be where families congregate, talk about services, and provide food 
all in one stop!   
 
We received a call from the Coulee Region Immigrant Task Force asking if it would be possible to bring the 
mobile pantry to their distribution site to provide food and information to their patrons.  This happened on 
two separate occasions and provided a much-needed opportunity to reach the immigrant population in a 
space that was comfortable enough for them to ask questions and have access to an interpreter if necessary.  
Reaching this population has been difficult because of assumptions made about accessing our services.  
Concerns arose that providing us with their information might lead to deportation, and more.  I am so grateful 
we had personal, face-to-face conversations that helped break down those barriers, dispel untruths, and get 
food on their tables.   
 

           
   
¢ƘŜ .ŜŜǊ .ȅ .ƛƪŜ .ǊƛƎŀŘŜ ŜƴƭƛǎǘŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƘŜƭǇ ƻŦ ƛǘǎΩ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ ŜǎǘŀōƭƛǎƘ distribution tables (below) in 20+ 
neighborhood locations throughout the city.  Snacks, foods to make meals, and more could be found on these 
άgiving tablesέΦ  bƻ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎ ŀǎƪŜŘ ŀƴŘ άƻƴ ȅƻǳǊ ƘƻƴƻǊέ ǘƘŀǘ people were taking only what was needed.  
WAFER was happy to provide product from time to time and have a resource to distribute large fresh produce 
donations to prevent waste. Here are a few of the many tables seen around the city April thru August. 
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WAFER relies on partnerships and collaborations from so many individual advocates, businesses, 
organizations, service clubs, and more, to provide the most comprehensive impact for the people who need it 
most.  To name each one would surely cover an entire page of this report and L ǿƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ Ƴƛǎǎ 
thanking even just one.  Please know that the effort our partners put forth ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ Ǝƻ ǳƴƴƻǘƛŎŜŘ ōȅ ƻǳǊ ǎǘŀŦŦ, 
volunteers, or board members.  I thank each one for choosing to stand and serve alongside WAFER, to help 
our local communities be better for all, and to ensure that not one person goes hungry.  Check out a few of 
the things we accomplished together this year! 
 

 28,937 people fed through in-house food package distribution, senior food package delivery, and 
mobile pantry distribution sites. 

 Complete monthly food packages increased from one to two (not including weekly partial 
packages of dairy/produce/bakery or the monthly food fair package).  This opportunity was 
utilized 400+% more than in 2019! 

 More than 600 new families requested food assistance.  
 Nearly 1.7 million pounds of food, equivalent to 1.5 million meals, were provided. 
 More than 700,000 pounds of food was rescued from local retailers. 
 Mobile Food Pantry had 20 established stopping points each month and 4 new sites were 

established at apartment complexes or in neighborhoods, two events at different churches, and 
one-time stops at 16 schools in the La Crosse School District. 

 The Mobile Food Pantry distributed 2700+ food packages, a 30% increase over 2019. 
 ¢ƘŜ ά.ŀŎƪǇŀŎƪέ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƴƎ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ .ŀƴƎƻǊ {ŎƘƻƻƭ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ плп ŦƻƻŘ ǇŀŎƪŀƎŜǎ ǘƻ 

40+ unique children. 
 ¢ƘŜ ƻƴŎŜ ƳƻƴǘƘƭȅ {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅ άCƻƻŘ CŀƛǊέ Ŝxtra food package distribution event provided more than 

4000 food packages between the La Crosse and West Salem locations. 
 Nutrition Education classes were put on hold at the onset of the pandemic, but resumed virtually 

in October.  In total, 5 Nutrition Education sessions were offered.   
 

Finally, I want to recognize our donors, supporters, and biggest 
cheerleaders.  There were days that our staff wondered how much more 
we could endure and how long we could push through the exhaustion of 
an increased workload and decreased help.  And then, notes of 
encouragement began to pour in.  I posted as many as I could on my 
office door for the staff to read as they signed in and out each day.  I left 
them up for months, adding to the collection as more arrived.  When the 
days were rough these notes were the perfect visual reminder and 
motivation needed to energize our staff and volunteers to know that we 
ǿŜǊŜƴΩǘ ǎǘŀƴŘƛƴƎ ŀƭƻƴŜΣ ǿŜ ƴŜǾŜǊ ǎǘŀƴŘ ŀƭƻƴŜΦ 
 
It is an honor to serve individuals and families in our local communities.  
Lives are changed by what happens at WAFER Food Pantry ŀƴŘ L ŎŀƴΩǘ 
wait to see how much we accomplish together in 2021! 

 
In Service, 

 
Erin Waldhart, Executive Director   
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Mission Statement 

 
wŜǎǇƻƴŘƛƴƎ ǘƻ DƻŘΩǎ ƭƻǾŜΣ ²!C9w ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜǎ ŦƻƻŘ ŀƴŘ ǿorks to eliminate hunger. 

 
Vision Statement 
 
WAFER is committed to addressing hunger related needs in La Crosse County, while treating each person 
with personalized service and dignity. We will procure food, develop resources, and collaborate with 
other programs, organizations, and businesses to alleviate hunger and food insecurity in our area. We will 
strive for effective stewardship of resources in order to provide successful food assistance programs.  
 
Over the course of the next five years, WAFER will be working to reach those in our population most at 
risk, children and seniors. Our strategic directives include: 
 

 Expanding and developing food procurement and food distribution  
 Educating patrons on nutrition and food preparation  

 
December 2020 Board of Directors 

 
    Taylor Haley  President 
    Mike Voss  Vice-president 
    Judy Siefert  Secretary 
    Lee Bluske  Treasurer 
 

Joanna Conrath-Salis 
Aimee Meier 
Dorothy Stroschein 
Mike Swinghamer 

 

 

       
 
      Dedicated to fighting hunger 
      in La Crosse County  
      since 1986 
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Here are Ƨǳǎǘ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ άwƻŎƪǎǘŀǊέ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊǎΦ 

 

     

    
 

    

 

 

Mother and daughter, Anne and Lainey, 

came to WAFER as volunteers 5 years 

ago.  Mostly this duo loves helping at the 

monthly Food Fair, but last fall they saw 

our appeal for volunteers and responded.  

Every school day off, holiday break, etc, 

these two could be found knocking out 

projects and filling in the gaps.  As you 

can see by the picture on the right, Anne 

takes her ñjobò very seriously and even 

purchased her own handheld traffic wands! 

Mike has been volunteering with WAFER for the past 

year.  He fills a need no other volunteer regularly fills.  I 

call him the ñclean-up crewò.  Mike takes care of 

emptying the trash, sweeping, mopping and waxing 

floors, taking out recycling, prepping past-use produce 

for recycling, taking care of discarded waste generated 

from repackaging, washing food collection and display 

bins, cleaning the sink and mop buckets, scrubbing out 

stains, cleaning up the snow piles left behind by the 

plow, and so much more.  Thanks to Mike, our facility is 

more tidy, presentable, and sanitary! 

Dorothy has been a member of the 

Board for nearly 10 years.  In addition to 

providing organizational guidance and 

legal expertise, Dorothy loves 

volunteering at the Saturday Food Fair.  

She enjoys meeting the patrons she 

works hard for and chatting with the 

volunteers.  This past year has been 

tough for many reasons, but Dorothyôs 

loyalty and resolve never wavered.  
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Members from local high schools National Honor 

Society stepped up in a huge way for the fall Food 

Fairs.  A once popular, filled months in advance 

event suddenly required heavy recruiting.  Thankfully 

the outdoor and masked event felt safe for NHS 

members, because without them these events would 

have been severely lacking in help.  Our thanks to 

NHS member from Onalaska High School and West 

Salem High School (pictured at left) for stepping up 

to distribute food at these events. 

Another mother-daughter duo that responded to our 

plea for help were (L to R) Shelby and Jen.  Jen came 

first, taking a long lunch break and working later 

hours at work to be able to help with food package 

distribution one day each week.  Shortly after, Shelby 

joined her, spending her time giving to others during 

her summer break.  Their energy and kindness rubbed 

off on patrons, volunteers, and staff, and they make 

the service WAFER provides just that much better! 

The Shapiro-Baumgardt Family has been 

volunteering for 12 years.  They started 

as a family when their two boys were in 

elementary school.  Those two boys are 

now adults, yet the entire family 

continues to serve.  The pandemic put a 

crimp in their regular volunteering 

options, instead they stepped up to fill 

needs at outdoor giveaway events, 

delivering to patrons unable to leave their 

house due to poor health, and those who 

were quarantined.  We have lost track on 

the number of people able to have a food 

package delivered because of this family.   


